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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

April 12th, 2011 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman 

Friday, Alderman Huggins, Alderman Martin, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Ed Munn, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Pennie Thrower, Town Attorney; Doug Huffman, Electric 

Director; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; David Kahler, 

Community Development Director; and Steve Lambert, Fire Chief.  Anne Martin, Recreation 

Director, was absent. 

  

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:01 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  The 

Mayor asked if there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mayor Coleman requested 

one addition to the agenda: A request from the Gaston County Museum for use of the Court 

Square, will be Item 6A.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to set the agenda including the addition, 

seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the minutes from the March 8, 2011, seconded by Mr. 

Huggins, and carried unanimously.   

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Mr. Paul Berbert, President of the Park Place Homeowner’s Association, brought two items to 

the Board.  The first item concerned a street light that was hit at 6118 Dane Dr. two years ago. 

After being hit, the light was leaning, so he reported it and the street light was removed.  He 

would like to request that the street light be replaced.  The second item concerned the retaining 

pond for the development.  Trees, grasses, etc. are growing in the pond and he is afraid the drains 

will clog and it will become a mosquito trap.  He would like for the Town to clean it out.  Mr. 

Munn informed Mr. Berbert that the pond actually belongs to the Homeowner’s Association, but 

that the Town would be willing to meet with them and serve in an advisory role to help them 

determine options for taking care of the pond. 

 

Item 6A, was the added item concerning a request by the Gaston County Museum for use of the 

Court Square.  Mr. Jeff Pruitt, Interim Museum Director, was present.  He stated that the first of 

the Blues Out Back series would be taking place on Friday, May 13
th

 at 6:30 pm.  David Holt 

will be performing and usually draws a significant crowd.  Mr. Pruitt requested that the 200 

block of S. Holland St. be closed for the event, asked to borrow Town bleachers from the 

baseball field, asked that the Police Department provide coverage for the event, and asked if the 

Town would be willing to share the cost of porta-johns for the event.   Mayor Coleman informed 

Mr. Pruitt that the Board had already approved the street closure at the March Board meeting.  

There are baseball games on Friday nights, so the bleachers will not be available that night.  The 
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Police Department will be happy to provide coverage for the event.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to 

split the cost of the porta-johns (Total cost - $161.00, Town cost would be $80.50) with the 

Museum, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Consent Agenda: 

 

The consent agenda consisted of the written off list.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the 

written off list for submission to the Debt Set-Off Program, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

There was no public hearing. 

 

Old Business: 

 

The first item, Item 7-A, was an update on water and sewer meetings with Gaston County and 

other municipalities.  On April 1, 2011, Gaston County and the City of Gastonia presented 

different versions of what a county-wide water and sewer organization might look like.  The 

County favors an authority, while Gastonia wants an expanded municipal system off of their 

system.  A meeting is scheduled for the Mayors of each municipality to review the options.   Mr. 

Munn and Mayor Coleman updated the Board on recent meetings, but at this time there is no 

clear direction.  More meetings are planned and updates will be presented as they develop. 

 

The second item, Item 7-B, was a request for easements from Gaston County for the new sewer 

outfall line. (Exhibit A) The easements will actually be with the City of Gastonia, who will own 

and operate the sewer line.  Diamond Engineering reviewed the initial request and made 

recommendations that are now part of the plan.  Specifically, the entire section of sewer line will 

be tunneled both under our raw water intake line and under the road.  This will have the sewer 

line encased below our water line and at a 90 degree angle.  According to Diamond Engineering, 

“This is the best of all worlds.” In addition, the County, on behalf of the City of Gastonia, also 

wants an access easement to use the driveway serving our water plant so that the sewer pump 

station can be accessed from the driveway.  Staff will pursue negotiations and options such as 

amending the wording with the easement documents to include only the necessary utility (sewer) 

along with necessary storm drain and erosion control.  Also, amended wording that the access 

easement should be limited to only necessary access. 

 

The third item, Item 7-C, was an update on the DukeNet contract.  The Town’s fiber system is 

almost finished and DukeNet’s line is in place.  All the connections we discussed last year have 

been made.  The formal contract with DukeNet will need to be signed to make everything 

operational.  There were two aspects of the contract that we expressed disagreement with in the 

presented contract document.  They are the confidential requirements that are inconsistent with 

open public records and that Dallas would have to pay a prorated share to repair the fiber if it 

was damaged.  The Town Attorney was given permission to negotiate the final contract language 

with DukeNet. 
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New Business: 

 

The first item, Item 8-A, was information presented by Mr. Trudnak concerning attending a 

public auction to possibly purchase a side arm mower.  In the past, he attended a Duke Power 

auction and purchased a service truck.  There is an opportunity to view and attend an auction in 

Atlanta, GA to bid on a John Deere 6420 Tractor with an Alamo 5ft. Side Arm Mower on April 

14
th

.  The equipment can be viewed on April 13
th

.  He would like to know the Board’s opinion of 

purchasing used equipment and attending this auction.  Consensus from the Board was that they 

are not opposed to shopping used equipment, but feel that staff should look closer to our area, as 

opposed to making multiple trips as far as Altanta. 

 

The second item, Item 8-B, was a discussion concerning applying for CDBG Infrastructure 

Funds.  Mr. Munn stated that a possible funding source has been identified to help the Town with 

problems associated with our old water lines.  There have been discussions about the Town 

developing a plan to replace older water lines that are believed to be causing discoloration in the 

water.  Mr. Munn and Mr. Trudnak met with Mr. Gary Wilson, President of Benchmark, Inc., 

who recently secured a grant for the City of High Shoals for a similar purpose.  The grant that 

Dallas could pursue is an Infrastructure Grant.  These grants are for water or sewer projects.  The 

maximum amount of the grant is $750,000 and would require a 15% local match.  Benchmark 

would not charge anything to prepare the grant, but would be paid an administrative charge if 

Dallas received the grant.  Staff also plans to contact Centralina COG to get their proposal.  Mr. 

Beaty made a motion to proceed with the grant application, seconded by Mr. Withers, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

The third item, Item 8-C, was a request for street closure.  A Poker Run will be held on Saturday, 

May 7, 2011 (Exhibit B) One of the stops is planned for Tavern on the Square.  The group 

requests that Holland Street from Trade Street to Main Street be closed during the Poker Run.  

Mr. Beaty made a motion to allow the Police Chief to close the street at his discretion for the 

event, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

The fourth item, Item 8-D, was an update on the website.  The Town is going through a process 

with CivicPlus, our current website provider, to update and upgrade our website.  Corporal 

Travis Wells and David Kahler are working with CivicPlus to develop a new, better organized, 

more user-friendly website.  This will make it easier for those using the Town’s website to find 

the information they want.  Currently, it is very difficult to add new pictures and size them 

properly on the website.  When the updates are finished, pictures will be easier to add and 

configure.  Mr. Kahler presented a schedule of training sessions that will accompany the 

upgrade.  (Exhibit C)  He also asked that the Board and Mayor forward any recommendations for 

changing the website to the Town Manager.  The Board was somewhat concerned with the 

amount of time it will take to upgrade the website and would like to see examples of other 

websites designed by CivicPlus. 

 

The fifth item, Item 8-E, was information concerning the upcoming court date for the Oleska 

Property, located at 411 W. Trade St.  A Motion for Contempt on Mr. Oleska is scheduled for 

May 9, 2011.  At this hearing, the Town is requesting that the court find Mr. Oleska in contempt 

of the original court order dated March 9, 2009, in which he was ordered to discontinue violating 
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the junk ordinance of the Town.  The Town is also requesting that the court, upon Mr. Oleska’s 

failure to maintain his property, grant the Town an order to go onto his property and clean it up, 

with the cost of the cleanup billed to Mr. Oleska (or a lien put on his property).  (Exhibit D)  The 

Board asked Ms. Thrower to pursue this as far as legally possible. 

 

Item 9, was a manager’s report from Mr. Ed Munn, Interim Town Manager.  During this report, 

it was noted that the area behind the Rescue Squad addition could be paved at the same time as 

the rest of the paving connected with the Police Department renovation.  The Rescue Squad was 

not planning on having the area paved at this time, due to funding.  Mr. Friday made a motion for 

the Town to pay for paving behind the Rescue Squad.  The motion died for lack of a second.  

The Board would like to have more information concerning cost to pave the area and a possible 

arrangement with the Rescue Squad.  Mr. Friday made a motion to have the paving priced and 

requested a proposal from the Rescue Squad concerning possible payment and a time frame if 

they would want to pave the area, seconded by Mr. Martin.  Mr. Withers abstained from the vote.  

The motion passed with a 3 – 1 vote a follows:  Yays – Mr. Friday, Mr. Huggins, and Mr. 

Martin.  Nays – Mr. Beaty. 

 

Closed Session: 

 

There was no closed session. 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Friday, and carried unanimously.  

(7:52) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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